TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

April 25, 2018
DRAFT
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Paul Messer, Sr., Ted Cooley, Cicely Richardson, Jordon Sutherlin, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM.  
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen submitted five applications for current use for the Board to review and sign.  Goundrey reminded Allen that, even if Grafton County Registry doesn’t require a map, the application is not complete without the map and it should be kept in the Town’s file with the application.
Allen reported he is working on the changes reported on the property inventory forms and will be speaking with the Tax Collector to be sure his update is complete before the first issue tax bills are printed.
Goundrey asked if Allen knew of any towns that used building permits that did not have zoning regulations for tax purposes.  Allen thought there were a few towns, but didn’t know any specifics and felt the property inventory forms were more helpful.

Cemetery Commission – Paul Messer, Sr.
Goundrey explained the Board asked to meet with all boards, committees and commission to keep communication open and touch base in case of any upcoming issues or concerns.

Messer reported the seasonal work began on Monday, April 23rd and they hope all cemeteries will be cleaned by Memorial Day.  They have help scheduled to paint the cemetery fences and will be treating the exterior of the cemetery building this summer.  Messer pointed out the amount of funds presently in the Cemetery Trust Fund and asked if the Board would consider the purchase of an ATV.  Goundrey stated they would need to review the purpose of the trust fund to see if this purchase falls under the guidelines.
Smith asked if the commission was going to put all cemetery information on the computer.  Messer stated the information they have on a thumb drive is also shared with the Town Clerk.
Energy Committee – Ted Cooley, Jordon Sutherlin
Cooley reported the committee submitted their first report for this year town report to inform the public of what they have been doing to assist the town and residents.  They are looking into many energy saving forms for the town and held a weatherize workshop with Vital Communities and partnered with Piermont and Lyme.  Of the 174 weatherization sign-ups, 61 were from Orford.

Cooley stated the committee would be making a request for the 2019 budget for funds so they can make copies and send a mailer(s).

Sutherlin stated the committee planned to seal the town office foundation with the assistance of volunteers to extend the life of the building.  However, with the installation of the rat wall this would make it impossible to accomplish this task and he felt the health of the building needed to be addressed prior to the rodent problem.

Goundrey explained the problems from last year where an animal was stuck and died in the wall of the Selectboard office making it impossible to work in that area for over a week, while addressing this problem a significant amount of mold was discovered in the basement, both problems are a health hazard to employees and the public entering the building.  Goundrey asked Sutherlin for a date that the foundation would be sealed.  Sutherlin stated once the frost was gone and the ground wasn’t wet.

Smith stated that something on a larger scale needed to be done to address both problems.  Goundrey stated the problem got way out of hand as it was not taken care of properly when it was reported last year, that is why he wants a completion date so things are done and stressed the importance of removing the rodents from the building as it is a significant problem, not just a few mice.  Sutherlin said he would schedule the volunteers for May 19th.  The Board agreed to delay the installation of a rat wall until June.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported meeting with Dead River Company regarding the furnace at the town office.  Their assessment was that it wasn’t inefficient at this time, but suggested converting to a propane boiler where heating zones can be selected.
Dead River also reported that a hot water on demand system the highway department was looking into, this wasn’t recommended due to its small passages that required a lot of maintenance if there was a water quality issue.  The heating system at the town garage is being researched by Dead River.  Smith will invite a representative from Dead River to attend the May 9th meeting.
Smith reported at the last Planning Board meeting the election of officers was held.  Paul Carreiro is Chair, Jim McGoff Vice Chair and Kelley Monahan appointed as an alternate and two new elected members; Harry Osmer and Terry Martin.  
The Planning Board reviewed the results of the survey where they received 180 responses.

Goundrey mentioned reading the latest minutes from the Planning Board and saw where the Planning Board will no longer be doing driveway permits it falls back on the Selectboard, the Selectboard was not aware of this change.  Smith said they voted that in months ago.

Smith received a call from Louise Mack with a concern about the condition of Tanner Road.  Smith felt the road should be maintained as it is a good source of water for the Fire Department.  Goundrey suggested he mention this at the May 9th meeting where both the Fire Chief and Road Agent would be present.

Goundrey reported the Conservation Commission met and discussed the easement on the Hedges property.  The matter of increasing the easement and having Upper Valley Land Trust be in charge of the property continues to be in the discussion phase.  Tom Bubolz will begin water testing along with Jeff MacQueen and the commission is researching licensing agreements for town properties.
Goundrey, Michael Gilbert and Clifford participated in a conference call with FEMA to begin the preliminary reporting of the October 29, 2017 storm event.  A site review is scheduled for May 10, 2018 where the Road Agent will be involved as well.
Goundrey has spoken with Hadlock about a grading schedule and also having Tim Chase run the grader to assist with this work with the Board’s approval.

A motion was made to hire Tim Chase, as a temporary employee, to run the grader for the highway department beginning April 20, 2018.  The motion passed.

III. New Business
Bids:

F-550 Cab & Chassis
Grappone Ford, Bow, NH:  Bid $47,778

Lebanon Ford, Lebanon, NH:  Bid $46,499

F-550 Equipment
HP Fairfield, Pembroke, NH:  Bid $35,384

Lucky’s Truck Center, South Royalton, VT:  Bid $40,050

Donovan Equipment Co, Londonderry, NH:  Bid $31,115

The bids will be reviewed by Goundrey and Hadlock and awarded at the May 9th meeting.

A.  Correspondence

T. Thomson emailed the Board regarding attending a meeting to discuss Jacobs Brook.  The Board agreed it would be best to continue the process with Thomson with Board Chair Adam’s acceptance.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of April 11, 2018 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel matter at 8:03 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:25 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
